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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 29, 2006

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commission Chairman Jameel called the special meeting to order at 6:15 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Commissioner Hunter


Staff Present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Community Development Technician Johnson, Community Development Director Prince

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel said there were no written communications regarding any items on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of Emergency Preparedness, Fire and Hazardous Materials Sections of the Community Health and Safety Element

Community Development Director Prince noted the North County Fire Authority made a presentation at the last meeting and discussed proposed revisions to the sections of the Community Health and Safety element of the General Plan dealing with emergency preparedness, fire, and hazardous materials.  


Director Prince said this meeting is a continuation of the study session to update the 1994 General Plan and conduct a comprehensive review of its policies and programs.  He stated that the Planning Commission already completed its review of the Recreation element, and the next few meetings will deal with various aspects of the Community Health and Safety element.  


Commissioner Lentz noted the revisions proposed by the Fire Chief have been incorporated in the draft provided in the meeting packet.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the Planning Commission met jointly with the City Council on June 26 to discuss project objectives for the Baylands, and he asked how those objectives relate to the General Plan update.  Director Prince explained that the objectives pertain to the EIR scoping process for the Baylands, not the General Plan.


Commissioner Maturo noted the Planning Commission did not arrive at a consensus regarding all of the Fire Chief’s proposed revisions, and she asked if that discussion would be continued at this meeting.  Director Prince recalled that the Commission did not finish its review of public education, code enforcement, and levels of service with respect to fire at the last meeting.  He noted the Planning Commission can either take these sections first or return to them at the end of the meeting.


Chairman Jameel proposed taking the City Engineer/Public Works Director’s presentation first, and then coming back to the unfinished items.



Commissioner Lentz moved to take “New Business” before the rest of “Old Business.”  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of Emergency Preparedness, Flood Control, Water Supply and Quality, Sanitary Sewer and Storm Drain Sections of the Community Health and Safety Element

Community Development Director Prince noted the fire professionals’ review of the fire and hazardous materials section of the General Plan concluded that most of the policies and programs in these areas were still appropriate and should be continued, although a few revisions and new policies were recommended.  Recognizing the effort that went into creating the General Plan policies and programs, he recommended that the Planning Commission refrain from making language revisions and minor changes.


Director Prince noted that City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault is the City’s Director of Emergency Services and Flood Plan Administrator.  He welcomed City Engineer Breault and invited him to address the Planning Commission.


City Engineer Breault said he focused his review on policies and programs within his areas of responsibility.  He drew attention first to the section on emergency preparedness.  


City Engineer Breault reviewed and discussed Policy 148 and its related programs.  He noted the City last updated its emergency plan in June of 2000, so it might be advisable to update that document soon.  He explained that Brisbane works with San Mateo County as well as state and federal agencies to coordinate emergency response efforts.  He provided status updates on the City’s ongoing preparedness activities, training exercises, and evacuation plans.


Commissioners thanked and commended the staff for the City’s emergency preparedness efforts.


Commissioner Hawawini drew attention to Program 148g, and noted there have been concerns about storage and accessibility of emergency equipment and supplies.  City Engineer Breault said emergency supplies and equipment for police and fire response are kept at the City’s emergency operations center.  He noted the City periodically updates contracts with local vendors to store and provide emergency food supplies, and the County makes bulk purchases of many items.  In terms of emergency shelters, he advised that the City has a new evacuation shelter, and the local schools are available as backups.


City Engineer Breault commented that the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission has undertaken a major improvement program to upgrade and seismically strengthen the water distribution system all the way from Hetch Hetchy to San Francisco.


City Engineer Breault stated that it would not be practical for Brisbane to maintain large stores of emergency supplies.  He emphasized the importance of individual preparedness to address this issue.  He noted that citizens should have their own tents, sleeping bags, food, and water.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that after a disaster, City parks and open space will probably serve as gathering places and shelter sites.  He recommended incorporating some basic life-saving tools like shovels in those locations.  City Engineer Breault recommended addressing this with the Community Emergency Volunteers (CEV’s).


Commissioner Hawawini observed that people are increasingly using Internet-based telephone service and cell phones, which will not function after major seismic events.  He suggested educating the public so they understand the importance of maintaining land lines.


Commissioner Maturo asked who was responsible for updating the emergency plan.  City Engineer Breault responded that the County is responsible for developing the plan and the City of Brisbane is responsible for making refinements to reflect local conditions.


Commissioner Maturo suggested modifying Program 148e regarding emergency response drills to provide for walk-throughs and thorough reviews of evacuation procedures rather than actual drills.  City Engineer Breault proposed deleting “including evacuation drills.”


Chairman Jameel observed that school students need to know exactly how to respond in disasters.  Rather than deleting the wording about drills, he recommended strengthening the language to require annual evacuation drills with the schools.  He expressed his opinion that local businesses should be required to submit emergency plans to the City evidencing their preparedness.


Commissioner Hawawini said he would rather leave the language in Program 148e as written.  He noted that businesses are already required to post information on emergency evacuation routes and egress.


Chairman Jameel drew attention to Program 148g, regarding maintaining emergency equipment.  He recommended adding “and supplies.”


Commissioner Lentz suggested discussing this change later when the Commission reviews the section policy by policy.  


Director Prince questioned the need to review these sections again if the Commission has no questions or comments based on City Engineer Breault’s presentation.  He proposed identifying particular provisions the Commission wants to discuss further and coming back to those.  He recommended finishing discussion on each section and then proceeding to the next.  Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Chairman Jameel suggested asking the Police Department for more information about its role in coordinating emergency response.  Director Prince said he will contact the Police Department and report back.


Commissioners indicated they had no further comments or questions about Policy 148 and its programs.


Commissioner Hawawini asked who was responsible for Policy 149, regarding structural improvements and seismic safety.  Director Prince responded that he will ask Ted Sayre, Cotton Shires, and the City’s building inspector to review that section.  


City Engineer Breault reviewed Policy 150.  He noted that Program 150a and Policy 151 should also be included within his area of responsibility.


City Engineer Breault said Program 152g, enforcement of the City’s grading ordinance, is ongoing, and he explained the City’s enforcement procedure.


City Engineer Breault reviewed Policy 153 and its related programs.  He talked about flood control efforts and storm drainage programs.  Commissioners proposed no changes to these sections.


City Engineer Breault discussed Policy 154 and its programs.  He noted that Program 154a has been accomplished, and he proposed deleting this item.


City Engineer Breault reviewed Policy 155 and related programs, and he recommended keeping all these provisions.


Director Prince noted the next section pertains to water supply and quality.  He suggested skipping ahead to the air quality sections first.


City Engineer Breault suggested keeping Policy 193 and Programs 193a, 193b, and 194b as written.  


Commissioner Lentz noted Councilmember Barnes is pushing for Class 1 bicycle lanes throughout the Baylands.  He asked about the feasibility of Class 1 lanes in other parts of Brisbane, such as Oyster Point and Bayshore Boulevard.  City Engineer Breault expressed his opinion that such improvements would not be feasible.  He explained that Class 1 bikeways must be completely isolated from traffic, and there would not be enough room along Bayshore to add lanes there.  


Director Prince noted this issue is addressed in more detail in the circulation element.  He added that Program 60a calls for installation of Class 2 bike lanes.


With respect to Program 197a, regarding traffic management systems, City Engineer Breault said signal lights along Bayshore are already timed.


Chairman Jameel asked if the Public Works Department planned to install any more traffic signals in town.  He noted it is sometimes difficult to make left turns from San Bruno.  City Engineer Breault stated that there is a plan to add another lane at the stop sign, but not a signal.


City Engineer Breault recommended keeping Program 202a, regarding grading.


Chairman Jameel proposed proceeding to the water quality and supply sections, beginning with Program 206a.  City Engineer Breault reviewed Program 206a and discussed the City’s efforts to upgrade its water system.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if substantial water rate increases could have been avoided by performing maintenance earlier.  City Engineer Breault acknowledged that deferring maintenance often results in higher costs later.  He said that Brisbane, like many other cities, opted to keep rates low for many years by deferring infrastructure improvements, but problems continued and eventually had to be addressed.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that 60 to 70 percent of Brisbane’s tax revenues come from businesses.  He said many capital improvement projects cannot be done because of insufficient revenues.  He advocated more proactive maintenance efforts on an ongoing basis to avoid big rate increases.


Chairman Jameel pointed out that some of the increases were because the City had to convert to a chloramine system.  City Engineer Breault said the City’s rate structure has a pass-through mechanism, so increases in San Francisco PUC costs are passed along to ratepayers.  


Commissioner Maturo noted there are some water-related programs in the fire hazards section that might be more appropriate in this area.  She suggested moving Programs 157d, 157e, and 157f to the water systems section, under Policy 206.  Chairman Jameel pointed out that Policy 157 has more to do with safety and emergency response than maintaining and upgrading the system.


City Engineer Breault said he had no objections to moving those programs as proposed by Commissioner Maturo.  Other commissioners agreed.  Director Prince suggested having the staff consider this and come back with a recommendation.


City Engineer Breault suggested rewriting Policy 207 to only prohibit private, on-site water tanks.  He said the City has already established water pressure zones.


City Engineer Breault proposed keeping Policy 208, Program 208a, Policy 209, Policy 210, and Policy 211.  Referring to Program 211a, he questioned the nexus between Crocker Park and the Quarry.  Director Prince noted the City has no authority to require exactions that go beyond project impacts.  He recommended deleting Program 211a, and commissioners agreed. 


Commissioner Lentz suggested adding a new policy or program regarding use of natural springs as an emergency water source.  City Engineer Breault expressed concern about having an unregulated, untreated water system available to the public at large.  He noted the water system master plan consultant was asked about the feasibility of using springs or artesian wells, and he advised that there were no local resources to provide a sufficient reliable supply.  City Engineer Breault questioned whether the City should invest money for this purpose.


City Engineer Breault recommended keeping Policy 212,  Program 212a, Policy 213, and Program 213a.  He described recent improvements to the City’s water system. 


City Engineer Breault expressed support for Policy 218, discouraging private sewer lines serving more than one house.


Chairman Jameel asked about Policy 217.  City Engineer Breault suggested that the Planning Department staff check with the County to determine if there are any open septic tank permits for properties in Brisbane.


City Engineer Breault reviewed Policy 219 and Program 219b advised that the City currently has no way of collecting storm drain fees.  Commissioners proposed strengthening the language by changing “consider” to “highly encourage.”


City Engineer Breault recommended retaining Program 219c, Policy 221, Program 221a, Policy 222, and Policy 223.  Commissioner Hawawini questioned the language regarding “at the property owner and developer’s expense.”  He noted this implies that improvements must be provided at the developer’s sole expense, but developers may have access to other sources of funds to pay for improvements.  City Engineer Breault said redevelopment districts sometimes participate in funding certain items, and there are sometimes public sources of funds for transportation and other kinds of improvements; he questioned the interpretation that costs must be paid solely by the developer.  Commissioners decided to leave the language as written.


City Engineer Breault suggested deleting Program 223a.


City Engineer Breault proposed keeping Policy 224 and Policy 225.  He said both are ongoing.  Commissioner Maturo observed that these policies appear to duplicate Policy 221.  City Engineer Breault pointed out the Policy 221 addresses new development and Policy 224 deals with existing development.  Commissioners determined that Policy 225 should be deleted.


City Engineer Breault noted Policy 226 is ongoing.


City Engineer Breault proposed eliminating Policy 227 as redundant.


City Engineer Breault reviewed and discussed Policy 228, Program 228a, and Program 228c.  He expressed reservations about encouraging private stormwater collection systems due to public health concerns.  He suggested adding “unless disallowed by other regulatory agencies.”  Commissioner Maturo observed that the City should not be encouraging any private stormwater collection systems.  After some discussion, commissioners asked City Engineer Breault to consider these items and come back with a recommendation.


Commissioners thanked City Engineer Breault for his presentation.

OLD BUSINESS (Continued)


1.
CONTINUED STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of Emergency Preparedness, Fire and Hazardous Materials Sections of the Community Health and Safety Element

Chairman Jameel proposed deferring this item to the next General Plan update meeting, and other commissioners agreed.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF

None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

Commissioner Lentz proposed starting future General Plan update sessions at 7:00 p.m. rather than 6:00 p.m.  Commissioner Hawawini said he preferred starting at 6:00 p.m.  Commissioners Maturo and Lentz indicated that 7:00 p.m. would be more convenient for them.  After some discussion, the Commission agreed to start future meetings at 7:00 p.m.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to change the starting time of future General Plan update sessions to 7:00 p.m., beginning on July 20.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Lentz moved to adjourn to the special meeting on July 20, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:55 p.m.  
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